

# Toward a Robust Competition Policy

By Marc Jarsulic, Ethan Gurwitz, and Andrew Schwartz

April 2019



# Toward a Robust Competition Policy

By Marc Jarsulic, Ethan Gurwitz, and Andrew Schwartz April 2019

# Contents 1 Executive summary

- 5 Evidence of significant barriers to entry and rising corporate rents
- 12 Sources of entry barriers
- **19 Recommendations: Policies to reduce** entry barriers and increase competition
- 28 Conclusion
- 29 About the authors and acknowledgements

## **30 Endnotes**

# Executive summary

The share of corporations earning profits above competitive levels has risen since the late 1970s. Large firms in many sectors—especially in communication services, health care, and information technology (IT)—now have market power that allows them to maintain prices above competitive levels.

This has important implications for the U.S. economy, which is largely governed through market competition. When firms are earning economic rents—returns to capital beyond what a competitive market would normally allow—income is redistributed upward to owners. The economic rents that flow to these owners function like a tax on everyone else, lowering real wages and shifting overall income shares away from workers.

Moreover, because firms earn rent when entry by competitors is inhibited, the economy becomes less dynamically efficient. When there are no entry barriers, high rates of profit attract new firms, increasing supply and eventually reducing price. When barriers exist, investment capital does not flow to its most profitable use, and potential gains in productivity can be squandered.

This report identifies several factors, apart from the development of technical superiority, that are creating entry barriers. These include the ability of firms to merge and increase market concentration; the increased importance of intellectual property rights; the development of businesses where network externalities are significant; and differential access to big sets of data on consumers.

This report also recommends a range of policy changes that can reduce these barriers to entry and support increased competition among firms. These policies include changes to antitrust policy and enforcement; changes to the rules that govern intellectual property; and measures to increase access to important types of data.

Recognizing that the implementation of some or all of these policies may provide incomplete solutions to competition problems, the authors also explain how a monopoly tax, levied on companies that earn profits in uncompetitive markets, could reduce the incentive to create market power and limit the revenues that can be used to sustain existing entry barriers.

Although there are many sources of competitive distortions, and any action taken to address them will require careful consideration, there is little doubt that changes to competition policy are in order and can substantially improve the operation of the U.S. economy.

#### Overview

#### Entry barriers are raising many U.S. corporations' profits.

Market economies rely on the entry of new firms to ensure competitive results. When profits in an industry are relatively high and markets are functioning effectively, new firms have an incentive to enter in order to capture some of those profits. This, in turn, increases supply, lowers prices, and reduces the rate of return.

Under competitive conditions, in which investment flows to the economic activity with the highest rate of return, the expectation is that rates of profit on invested capital will converge across firms and industries to a common, equilibrium value.

When there are barriers to entry—that is, when something prevents new firms from increasing supply in an industry where profits are high—this process is frustrated. Incumbent firms protected by entry barriers benefit from higher-than-normal profits, but these gains come at the expense of their customers. In addition, incumbent firms have a reduced incentive to innovate and have a strong incentive to defend their market power. Thus, some of the long-term benefits of competitive markets are lost.

There is now strong evidence that barriers to entry have a significant effect on many sectors of the U.S. economy. Measures to evaluate firm-level economic performance indicate that many firms have market power and are earning profits above competitive levels. For a significant number of firms, the ratio of a firm's market value to the replacement cost of its capital has risen to well above 1. This indicates that firms are able to extract economic rent, meaning that they are able to net incomes exceed competitive levels. (see text box on Tobin's Q below) The share of large firms earning rents has risen since the late 1970s, along with the share of rents in total corporate profits. This could not happen without the existence of powerful entry barriers.

#### Several factors have created entry barriers.

Although some of the barriers to entry are the result of production techniques or organizational structures that cannot be replicated across firms, there are other important causes. Among them is ineffective antitrust enforcement, which has allowed concentration to rise through mergers and acquisitions. Evidence shows that increases in concentration are often accompanied by increased prices. Moreover, incumbent firms with market power have been allowed to use acquisitions to fend off potential competition.

Rules protecting intellectual property also create obvious entry barriers and play an important role in sectors such as communication services, pharmaceuticals, and IT.

Network externalities, which are increasingly important in software and IT-based business, also create barriers. They exist when the benefits that an individual derives from a good increase when others decide to use it, creating additional incentive for others to buy the good. Telephones, word processors, and social media platforms produce these externalities, as increased usage results in a positive feedback loop. When network effects are significant, individual users will be reluctant to switch to a competitor, even if it is superior. This creates a lock-in effect and a barrier to entry for new firms.

Differential access to big data on consumer behavior also appears to play an important role in reducing entry and competition. Data are crucial and valuable inputs to many digital businesses, many of which are constantly updating information based on the behaviors and interests of their users. Because these data are generated in part by the free or subsidized services that these firms provide to users, potential entrants are at a significant disadvantage. These entrants are less likely to become competitors if they lack crucial inputs for machine learning and the development of artificial intelligence (AI), which have become increasingly important to digital business.

#### • Changes in policy can reduce barriers to entry. Changes to antitrust policy and enforcement

Rising market power is in part attributable to a decline in effective antitrust enforcement. Beginning in the 1980s, when the indicators of increased market power first emerged, antitrust regulators permitted many mergers, which has led to increased market concentration and price increases.

Antitrust agencies also appear to have missed the effects of allowing top firms to acquire potential competitors that could erode their dominance. Many of these dominant firms already benefit from entry barriers.

This report proposes a prohibition on mergers and acquisitions by firms already protected by entry barriers, as well as limits on operations by these firms in adjacent markets.

#### Changes to intellectual property protection

Because public investment in basic research is often the basis for patent-protected intellectual property, this report identifies a variety of potential measures to reduce the barriers created by patent rules. These include granting government entities the so-called golden shares, or decisive voting power, for products made possible by public investment; requiring licensing of patents with a public component; and introducing prizes to support innovation not accompanied by patent protection.

#### Open data standards where data are competitively significant

Building on a Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB) guideline that suggested banks share financial information with other institutions when their customers requested that they do so, the authors of this report propose similar rules: open data standards and data portability to allow users of digital platforms to switch easily when they wish. Additionally, the government should facilitate open data clearinghouses—analogous to weather data, which government sources provide to the public—to house publicly collected data that could be used in data-intensive areas such as AI. The report also advocates for a requirement that users be allowed to communicate across social media platforms, in much the same way that telephone subscribers can reach parties who are served by different telephone companies.

#### • When barriers remain, a monopoly tax can help level the competitive playing field.

Because it may not be possible to reduce barriers for all firms and across all industries—and because changes in fundamental policies, such as antitrust and intellectual property rules, may be difficult and time-consuming to implement—the report also proposes a monopoly tax to reduce the flow of rents to large firms.

Instituting a monopoly tax would have three effects. While such a tax would not directly aid new firm entry, it would reduce the flow of economic rents, making these revenues available for public purposes without harming efficiency. It would also discourage further efforts to enhance market power through actions such as mergers and acquisitions. Moreover, a monopoly tax would diminish the ability of firms with market power to use their outsize returns to influence political and regulatory outcomes.

# Evidence of significant barriers to entry and rising corporate rents

There is now significant evidence that the competitive environment in the U.S. economy has changed dramatically since the late 1970s, with a significant share of corporations earning returns that exceed competitive levels.

Under competitive conditions—in which capital owners with funds to invest maximize their profits, and there are no barriers that prevent these funds from flowing to the projects with the highest rates of return—it is expected that rates of profit on invested capital will converge across firms and industries to a common, equilibrium value. The logic behind this expectation is simple: Supranormal rates of return in any line of business create the incentive for their own elimination, since profit-maximizing investors will have extra incentive to enter that business, replicate the productive process used by incumbent firms, and earn some of the higher profits for themselves. Entry should continue until the effects of increasing supply reduce prices and eliminate rents—that is to say, the difference between competitive and supranormal profits.<sup>1</sup>

There is now evidence that in the aggregate, the share of rents in corporate income is positive and has trended upward since the late 1970s. To visualize this, consider the ratio of the equity market value of corporations to the replacement cost of the physical and intangible capital stock that they employ. This ratio, called Tobin's Q, should be equal to 1 under competitive market conditions. However, Q values for many nonfinancial corporations have been trending upward since the late 1970s and are now significantly greater than 1. Using firm-level data from a large sample of publicly traded U.S. corporations for the period 1975–2015—excluding regulated utilities, financial firms, public service firms, and some others—economists Ryan H. Peters and Lucian A. Taylor construct measures of firm-level Q values. These measures include the replacement costs of both tangible and intangible capital.<sup>2</sup> The average and 90th percentile values of the Peters-Taylor Q ratios are presented graphically in Figure 1.

## The Q ratio

Using stock market valuations to determine when firms are earning monopoly profits

In a competitive stock market, the value of a firm will be equal to the present value of its net revenues. If the market value exceeds the replacement cost of a firm's capital, there is an obvious way for a new entrant to make money: A new entrant would gain from purchasing an additional unit of capital and using it to produce the same good as the incumbent firm. This is because the new entrant would earn an immediate financial reward—the difference between the market value and replacement cost.

To put it another way, entry is encouraged by the existence of an arbitrage opportunity. Arbitrage opportunities exist when it is possible to buy a good in one market—in this case, the market for capital goods—and sell it for a higher price in another market. The arbitrage is between the capital goods market and the equity market—or buying a unit of capital goods at its current replacement cost and reselling it for more in the equity market by putting it to work in the appropriate line of business.

Of course, entry will increase the supply of goods. This should reduce the price of the firm's output and therefore also reduce the net revenue from every unit of capital used in that line of business. This phenomenon makes entry a self-limiting process. Entry will continue until net revenue per unit falls to the level of replacement cost per unit of capital. At this point, no incentive for additional entry exists, and the incumbent firm is then earning the competitive rate of return on its capital.

Thus, when there are no barriers to entry, the stock market value of a firm, V, will be equal to the replacement cost of its capital, RC.

However, entry barriers can make it possible for a firm to earn more than the competitive rate of return on its capital. The existence of such barriers means that the ability of new firms to increase supply can be imperfect, and the return to capital for an incumbent firm can remain above the competitive level. When its rate of return exceeds the competitive level, a firm is said to be earning an economic rent.

When a firm's net earnings include rent, those supranormal revenues will be included in the stock market valuation of the firm. After all, stock market participants do not care about the source of net revenues—only that they exist. This suggests a way to use stock market valuations and the replacement cost of capital stock to construct a measure that can signal when a firm is earning rent.

When there are no entry barriers, the market value of the firm will equal the replacement cost of its capital stock: V = RC. When Q = V/RC is greater than 1, the firm is earning returns that exceed competitive levels. The ratio Q is referred to as Tobin's Q after the economist James Tobin who introduced its use in economics.

The excess of market valuation over replacement cost provides a quantitative measure of the rent component of net revenue. Conceptually,  $V = V_k + V_r$ , where  $V_k$  is the discounted value of the competitive return to capital and  $V_r$  is the discounted value of rents. Thus, it follows that  $Q = V/RC = V_k/RC + V_r/RC = 1 + V_r/RC$ . Hence, the excess of Q over 1 is then a measure of rents relative to replacement cost. If, for example, Q = 2, half of the earnings of the firm are from economic rent.<sup>3</sup>



Q values greater than 1 suggest that the rent component, or excess profit, of total U.S. corporate income is now quite large. Applying a model-based approach to national income accounts data, economist Simcha Barkai reaches a similar conclusion for the nonfinancial corporate sector as a whole.<sup>4</sup>

Without the presence of barriers to entry, this change in Q values is difficult to explain. The existence of rents should provide a strong incentive for the entry of new competitors, and rising rents should provide increasingly strong incentives as well. However, the expected competitive mechanism does not appear to be functioning.

This interpretation of the data is supported by the fact that it has become easier for firms to earn rents in successive years. Figure 2 displays the share of firms in the Peters-Taylor sample with a Q greater than 1 in one year that maintained a Q greater than 1 in the next year. This number rises from around 10 percent of firms in 1980 to around 40 percent of firms in 2015, suggesting increased inertia around rent extraction. In other words, it has become more likely that a firm that earns measurable rent will be able to do so in a subsequent year. This is consistent with the expected effects of a decline in competition.



There are also various other data from across the economy that point to reduced competition. (see text box below)

# A substantial set of indicators points to rising market power

- Firm markups—the ratio of price to the marginal cost of production—have risen substantially since the 1980s.<sup>5</sup>
- The 90-50 ratio for corporate returns the accounting return on invested capital for the 90th percentile of firms to the 50th percentile—has increased from around 2 in 1980 to around 10 in 2014.<sup>6</sup>
- Corporate profits are concentrated in a declining number of firms.<sup>7</sup>

- Overall market concentration has increased over the past several decades.<sup>8</sup>
- The rate of entry of new firms across the economy has been declining since the late 1970s.<sup>9</sup>
- Rising concentration among employers is associated with job lock and weak wage growth.<sup>10</sup>

There is, of course, heterogeneity in the relative market power of firms. While the mean value of Q has trended upward, Q values for many firms reflect competitive returns. Figure 3 shows the distribution of Q values for individual firms in the Peters-Taylor sample averaged across 1981–1985 and 2011–2015. Both mean and median values have shifted right, and the right-hand tail of the distribution is more heavily populated, but many firms have Q values at or below 1.<sup>11</sup>



There is also evidence of differing degrees of market power across sectors of the economy. Figure 4 displays the average Q values for the 200 largest U.S. corporations by market capitalization in the Peters-Taylor sample, sorted into several broad Global Industry Classification Standard sectors.<sup>12</sup> While there was a general upward trend in Q values across most sectors during the years 1981–1985 and 2011–2015, not all sectors ended the period with values significantly larger than 1.



It should be noted that a decline in competition is very likely not the sole explanation for the rise in observable corporate rent. Many economists have recognized that worker bargaining power has also diminished since the 1970s, a result of the decline in union representation, weakening of workforce protections, the decline in the real value of the minimum wage, and increased wage competition caused by expanding global competition—all of which have contributed to the rise in corporate rent. A recent paper by Economic Policy Institute economists Josh Bivens and Heidi Shierholz summarizes this case nicely:<sup>13</sup> In an economy where competition is imperfect, the division of corporate net returns depends on how much power workers have to bargain for them.<sup>14</sup> Therefore, the observable rise in corporate rent may well reflect the concurrent decline in worker bargaining power.<sup>15</sup> The fact that these rents have not been competed away, however, even as they rise measurably, means that competitive entry is frustrated. But the authors do not attempt to estimate the quantitative contribution of each factor to the measured rise in economic rents.<sup>16</sup>

Moreover, persistent rents have dynamic implications. When rents are significant, incumbent firms have good reason to defend them. This can lead these firms to take economic, legal, or political steps to prevent the entry of new competitors, which, as a consequence, may prevent innovative products and processes from disrupting the marketplace.<sup>17</sup> High rents can also deter incumbents from focusing their own efforts on developing and investing in innovation. The marked decline in nonfinancial corporate capital investment relative to corporate net income since 2000 is certainly consistent with rising market power.<sup>18</sup>

In the next section of the report, the authors identify potential barriers to competition that ought to be examined as sources of rising corporate rent. The report then discusses policy proposals that might reduce those barriers and explains why these policies should be augmented with a monopoly tax that will reduce corporate rent.

# Sources of entry barriers

It is easy to think of ways in which normal competition can create barriers to entry that inhibit the equalization of profits, such as through the development of a significant new product or a more efficient production process for an existing product could certainly do it. As long as production techniques cannot be replicated, new entrants are either totally excluded or forced to earn lower rates of return. Some economists have pointed to technical superiority as a potential explanation for the rise in rents and increases in concentration.<sup>19</sup>

However, these types of barriers to entry should often be transient. Human beings are very good at imitation and reverse engineering; there is no good reason to believe that we have become less capable since 1980. It is implausible to attribute widespread rising rents exclusively to new products and new processes that cannot be replicated. Hence, we must look for other factors that can help explain why barriers appear to have increased over time.

## Ineffective antitrust enforcement

Rising market power is in part attributable to the declining effectiveness of antitrust enforcement. Beginning in the 1980s, intentional policy decisions have hindered antitrust enforcement. Regulators largely abandoned challenges of mergers where market concentration was below the upper threshold of what is considered to be competitive.<sup>20</sup> Similarly, they became increasingly reluctant to bring unilateral conduct cases, leading to an environment in which dominant firms could aggressively pursue anticompetitive conduct—such as foreclosure—without legal repercussions.<sup>21</sup>

A recent empirical study by economist John Kwoka presents convincing evidence that merger enforcement decisions allowing increased concentration have often led to price increases.<sup>22</sup> A 2016 study by economist Robert Kulick, which looked at establishment-level data of cement producers from 1977 through 1992, also found "significant price increases due to horizontal mergers after a relaxation in antitrust enforcement standards in the mid-1980s, but no evidence of systematic price increases before."<sup>23</sup> Firms enjoying the gains created by entry barriers have every incentive to maintain and expand them. One excellent way to do so, made possible by large flows of rent, is to acquire potential competitors before they can fully establish themselves.<sup>24</sup> There is evidence that pharmaceutical companies have used so-called killer acquisitions to discontinue innovations at target companies in order to pre-empt competition and preserve revenue from existing investments.<sup>25</sup> This same motive, along with a desire to provide complements to goods and services that already produce network externalities, appears to generate some acquisitions in the software and IT services industries. There are signs that early-stage and startup companies and their venture capital funders do not mind being acquired by dominant firms. The number of companies that go public on an annual basis has dropped off considerably since peaking in the late 1990s.<sup>26</sup>

The acquisitions of Waze, YouTube, and DeepMind by Google<sup>27</sup> and Instagram and WhatsApp by Facebook<sup>28</sup> all appeared to be at a large premium to existing revenue and to strengthen the dominance of the acquiring firms.<sup>29</sup> These and other acquisitions have not been subject to antitrust challenges.

The contributing role of weak antitrust enforcement to rising rents is further supported by the fact that rising market power is disproportionately prevalent in the United States. Returns on equity among U.S.-based firms dwarf those of corresponding non-U.S. firms.<sup>30</sup> Similarly, since the mid-1990s, the United States has experienced highly irregular drops in the number of publicly listed firms—generally a country's largest firms relative to other developed countries, primarily driven by the United States' unique and rapid increase in mergers and acquisitions.<sup>31</sup> In contrast, due to improved antitrust enforcement in recent decades, European markets have less concentration, lower rents, and fewer barriers to entry, all without sacrificing innovation.<sup>32</sup> Finally, as Thomas Piketty and Gabriel Zucman's 2014 data show, Q values in the United States have risen more intensively than in many other developed countries starting in the 1980s.<sup>33</sup>

## Strategic behavior to support entry barriers: Rent-seeking

Firms can use the regulatory and political system to protect their rents. As economist Luigi Zingales notes, "a firm's size and the level of concentration within a market affect positively all the crucial factors that determine a firm's ability to influence the political system."<sup>34</sup> As firms grow, they work to protect their advantages; this leads to further political investment, and, in turn, more political power. The benefits of this political influence can include a sustained ability to extract rents.

The U.S. telecommunications sector recently won several regulatory victories that are likely to aid in rent extraction.<sup>35</sup> The Federal Communication Commission's (FCC) rollback of net neutrality allows internet service providers (ISPs) to set up a previously prohibited price discrimination market.<sup>36</sup> ISPs are now allowed to prioritize content providers that are willing to pay a fee. The likely result is higher consumer costs and greater rents for ISPs, who already have near-monopoly positions.<sup>37</sup> In 2017, using the Congressional Review Act, congressional Republicans passed a resolution subsequently signed by President Donald Trump nullifying a rule that strictly limited the ability of ISPs to sell customers' personal information.<sup>38</sup>

Other examples can be found in the pharmaceutical industry. For example, biologic therapies—drugs created using live cells—make up a significant share of pharmaceutical spending, in part due to a lack of competition. To combat these rapidly rising costs, the Obama administration created incentives within Medicare to entice hospitals to prescribe the cheapest biosimilar, or generic biologic drug.<sup>39</sup> However, the Trump administration recently rescinded this rule after intense lobbying by biologic drug manufacturers, with the *Wall Street Journal* noting that the rollback "could drive up prices of certain biologic drugs."<sup>40</sup> It should come as no surprise to learn that the Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America set a new record for lobbying in 2018, with spending reaching \$27.5 million.<sup>41</sup>

Economists German Gutiérrez and Thomas Philippon recently made the case that corporate capture of U.S. antitrust enforcement explains much of the state of U.S. competition. Comparing the markets of the United States with those of Europe, the authors find that the European economy is more competitive.<sup>42</sup> They conclude that the most compelling culprit is not technology and efficient scale, but a form of corporate capture that is more prevalent in the United States than in Europe due to institutional choices.<sup>43</sup> In a related study, authors Mihir Mehta, Suraj Srinivasan, and Wanli Zhao looked at a sample of U.S. mergers between 1998 and 2010, documenting how political connections affected antitrust outcomes,<sup>44</sup> and found evidence of corporate influence on mergers policy. Even under increased public and political scrutiny, tech firms continue to spend significant amounts of money to lobby Congress and federal agencies. Facebook, Apple, Google, Amazon, and Microsoft spent a combined \$64.3 million on political lobbying in 2018 alone.<sup>45</sup>

## Increased use of intellectual property protection

Intellectual property protection, a source of state-sanctioned monopoly power, is playing an increasingly important role in the U.S. economy. Because of changes to the patent system, since the 1980s, patents have become easier to obtain and enforce, and the rewards for enforcement claims have increased.<sup>46</sup> Beginning around 1980, there has been a significant increase in patent awards, both in absolute numbers and relative to total output. (see Figure 5) In addition, as economist Dean Baker has emphasized, the Bayh-Dole Act of 1980 made it possible for private actors to obtain patent rights for publicly funded inventions such as medicines that are based on science funded by the National Institute of Health.<sup>47</sup>



Patents, of course, can be imperfect entry barriers. A potential entrant can invent around, license, or dispute patents legally. However, there is evidence that patents create effective barriers in important parts of the economy, such as in the pharmaceutical industry. Even though the production of drugs requires technical expertise and the ability to meet rigorous standards set by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, brand-name drugs can be copied relatively quickly by generic drug manufacturers. When patents expire and generic drugs are brought to market, the price of drugs typically drops dramatically once there is more than one generic competitor.<sup>48</sup>

Patents are also crucial in complex technology areas, where so-called patent thickets portfolios of patents with overlapping claims held by incumbent firms—create barriers to entry. For instance, in the U.S. software industry, as the number of patents held by incumbent firms rises, there is a statistically significant decline in the number of entrants.<sup>49</sup> Data from the United Kingdom are consistent with this finding: An empirical study of firm decisions to patent for the first time in a given technology area shows a substantial and statistically significant negative relationship between the density of patent thickets and the likelihood of patenting in a new area.<sup>50</sup>

## Network externalities

Some goods produce network externalities, which exist when the benefits that an individual derives from a good increase when others decide to use it, in turn creating additional incentive for others to buy it.<sup>51</sup> A classic example is the telephone network: The more individuals join the network, the more valuable a telephone network becomes, and the more incentive others have to join.

However, network effects can create barriers to entry. When an existing good succeeds in generating very high levels of externalities and that good is incompatible with competing goods, individual users will be reluctant to switch to the competitor, even when it is superior. This is the so-called lock-in effect. This lock-in effect can be overcome with coordinated action by the network adopters, but coordination can be costly and imperfect.<sup>52</sup> As Howard Shelanski, a former FCC chief economist, put it: "The network, feedback, and lock-in effects that can arise in platform markets might provide real benefits to consumers but also entrench market power in a platform that gains the lead in its relevant markets."

The sources of network effects can be quite varied. When there are economies of scale when firms' average costs fall as their output increases—and those cost decreases are reflected in the price of the good, then the pricing creates a network effect. Network effects can also be enhanced when there are complements to the network—for example, software that is compatible with an operating system or type of computer hardware—or when there are significant transactions costs to switching to an alternative. Silicon Valley veterans have emphasized the importance of increasing returns to scale for software and IT services. Peter Thiel and Reid Hoffman, well-known IT investors, argued that the central idea to most Silicon Valley companies is to hit "escape velocity." As Thiel said, "[T]he benefit is that you're achieving escape velocity from the black hole that is ... hyper competition."<sup>54</sup> This theory, said Hoffman, is the central idea that has driven "nearly every successful scale company."<sup>55</sup>

Scale, for instance, appears to have been an important factor in Microsoft's acquisition of LinkedIn. LinkedIn, a company with a \$25 billion market capitalization, had been struggling with how to compete in light of what its CEO called "a redefinition of scale in the modern world."<sup>56</sup> As the entrepreneur and writer Tim O'Reilly later acknowl-edged, LinkedIn was not "big enough to be competitive as a standalone company in today's market."<sup>57</sup>

Potential entrants also recognize the importance of scale, as in the ad technology market with the rise of Google and Facebook. According to Mary Meeker, of the venture capital firm Kleiner Perkins, Google and Facebook made up three-quarters of all new ad spending in 2016 and more than half of the U.S. digital ad market in 2017.<sup>58</sup> As venture capitalist Suranga Chandratillake noted, "Even if you manage to build a sustainable advantage for a few years, how do you scale to compete with Google or Facebook? That's why traditional adtech does feel dead from a venture perspective."<sup>59</sup>

The importance of having complements to the network good is also well-established. The U.S. Department of Justice's successful case against Microsoft argued that by taking steps against Netscape—a browser designed to work across operating systems—the company was illegally acting to preserve the barrier to entry created by the willingness of programmers to make Windows-compatible applications its first priority.<sup>60</sup>

#### Access to data

Data are crucial and valuable inputs to many digital businesses. Firms such as Google, Facebook, and Amazon are constantly updating information based on the behaviors and interests of their users. Data are frequently locked up in closed systems or limited through intellectual property protections—and for good reason. As lawyers Maurice Stucke and Allen Grunes wrote, "If personal data were as freely available as sunshine, companies would not spend a considerable amount of money offering free services to acquire and analyze data to maintain a data-related competitive advantage."<sup>61</sup> A 2016 McKinsey & Company survey of U.S. auto industry executives found that firms prioritize "their R&D efforts and M&A [merger and acquisition] strategy on the basis of the expected growth in their data assets base."<sup>62</sup>

Yet even when data can be purchased, it is not always the case that a sufficient repository can be built from third-party data sets.<sup>63</sup> As economist Joshua Gans explains, "A firm's monopolization of data could harm consumers if it confers an incumbency advantage—supported by barriers to entry—that reduces the incentives for competing platforms to enter a particular market."<sup>64</sup>

One particularly valuable use of data is in machine learning and the development of AI. The continuous and growing complexity of tasks that AI has to master requires large repositories of data on which to train algorithms.<sup>65</sup> Professors Eric Posner and Glen Weyl argue that "the vast data sets collected by Google, Facebook and others as a by-product of their core business functions became a crucial source of revenue and competitive advantage."<sup>66</sup> They make the case that data used for machine learning may have increasing returns to scale, in that more complex tasks that require deeper learning are often more valuable.<sup>67</sup>

Data access leads to material product improvements, including personalization and algorithm optimization,<sup>68</sup> which result in efficiencies, increased productivity, and better customer targeting.<sup>69</sup> Such outcomes often benefit consumers,<sup>70</sup> but these dynamics can also make it harder for new entrants to compete.<sup>71</sup> As firms scale and bring in more and better data, they become better performers. If it is hard to access the data or an equivalent source, replicating existing firms' performance becomes exceedingly difficult.<sup>72</sup> Because data are generated in part through the network effects of free services provided to users, other services are often unable to acquire the same information.<sup>73</sup> Economists Di He and others provide empirical support for this theory, finding that having more historical data improves search engine performance, as measured by ranking quality and learning speeds.<sup>74</sup> This data feedback effect ensures that incumbent firms extend their lead over new entrants over time.<sup>75</sup>

Data may also make it easier for dominant firms to enter adjacent markets.<sup>76</sup> The European Commission has labeled this "concentric diversification," wherein companies "expand their data collection & analytics into adjacent data areas where joint analysis of the existing and additional data gives them a comparative advantage over companies that separately analyze data in a particular area."<sup>77</sup> Amazon, for example, has unique knowledge about not just supply chains, but also customers and the marketplace for goods.<sup>78</sup> Using its knowledge of customer locations from shipping addresses and purchasing patterns, the company is expanding its advertising business, now with an estimated worth of \$125 billion.<sup>79</sup> Amazon has also built a robust private label business using its proprietary sales and search data.<sup>80</sup> A similar example can be found in the health care industry. Google, which dominates the search engine market, is now applying its machine learning algorithms to health care markets, seeing the sector as holding "commercial promise."<sup>81</sup>

# Recommendations: Policies to reduce entry barriers and increase competition

This section identifies a range of policies that have the potential to reduce entry barriers and make it less likely that corporations can extract rents over a prolonged period of time.

#### Increase antitrust enforcement

Some robust policy tools for encouraging competition already exist. The U.S. Department of Justice and the Federal Trade Commission have considerable authority to limit, and, in some cases, reverse, mergers.

#### Limits on acquisitions

Traditional merger review remains heavily focused on calculable price and efficiency effects. Hence, it may be difficult for antitrust authorities to view the acquisition of start-ups with small revenue streams and little or no market capitalization as anti-competitive.

However, when network effects or other factors already protect an incumbent firm from competition, a seemingly harmless acquisition may have a significant effect on protecting or expanding entry barriers. For digital companies, the size of the target firm's user base, the speed at which the startup is growing, and the potential uses of its data are only a few of the indicators that may signal to the incumbent that the target is a potential competitive threat, or that incorporation of its product will help deter future competitors. An acquisition at what appears to be a very high financial premium reflects the present value of the company, as well as the future value of maintaining a barrier against competition.

Economists Timothy F. Bresnahan and Shane Greenstein argue, "We should not be surprised that an industry as inventive and important as computing throws up new challenges to the analysis of industry structure and of competition."<sup>82</sup> Antitrust authorities appear to have missed these strategic issues. Facebook, for example, acquired Instagram and WhatsApp without challenge from antitrust agencies.<sup>83</sup> With both acquisitions,

antitrust enforcers determined that there were sufficient substitutes for advertisers and user data.<sup>84</sup> And yet, as others have noted, Facebook considered both companies to be existential threats to its business model.<sup>85</sup> With the benefit of hindsight, permitting these acquisitions may have foreclosed the entry of potentially powerful competitors. Instagram and WhatsApp are doing remarkably well, even as they continue to function largely independently of Facebook.<sup>86</sup> Instagram, for example, boasts 1 billion users, continues to experience rapid growth, and generates high revenue.<sup>87</sup> Moreover, Instagram users spend a similar amount of time on the application as they do on Facebook.<sup>88</sup>

In light of the above example, it may make sense to challenge acquisitions by dominant firms already protected by significant entry barriers. This idea is not exactly novel: In a 1968 paper, Judge Richard Posner floated the concept of merger bans for natural monopolies.<sup>89</sup> Considering the structure for how these firms gain market power,<sup>90</sup> such a ban appears to be an effective way to prevent strategic anti-competitive behavior on the part of incumbents and would increase incentives for them to focus on internal innovation.<sup>91</sup> Federal Trade Commission (FTC) Commissioner Rohit Chopra has recently argued that the FTC has broad rule-making authority to prohibit unfair competition under Section 5 of the Federal Trade Commission Act.<sup>92</sup> This underused provision of the law might provide an avenue to implement such a ban.

#### Limits on operation in adjacent markets

When network externalities or other factors create barriers similar to those surrounding natural monopolies, expansion into related markets can sustain or increase those barriers. As economist Jean Tirole notes:

It is important to ensure that the existence of a natural monopoly at one point in the value chain does not turn the whole sector into a monopoly. If there is a danger of that happening, it may be desirable to further separate the service from the infrastructure to allow fair competition in the potentially competitive segments.<sup>93</sup>

There are at least two ways that this could be done: regulation of firm conduct in adjacent markets or structural separation between the dominant firm and adjacent markets.

The rules implementing the principle of net neutrality, which until recently governed all internet service providers, illustrate the operation of regulation.<sup>94</sup> These rules prohibited discrimination against, or unfair prioritization of, any content by ISPs. The ISPs were permitted to own content but could not treat others' content differently.

Such an approach could be applied to any market where a firm that functions as a market-maker or so-called platform also participates in the market it organizes or facilitates. While the market-maker would still be able to compete, its actions would be constrained to preserve competition in adjacent markets. For example, Google would be constrained in prioritizing adjacent sites—such as Google Shopping—within its search interface.<sup>95</sup>

The second approach is to prohibit the dominant firm in a particular market from operating in any adjacent market. The idea, recently advanced by lawyer Lina Khan, is to structurally separate the natural monopoly from complementary services or applications. Such a firewall would obviate the need for regulatory oversight of the platform's conduct.<sup>96</sup> As Khan notes, structural separations are not without precedent, having been used in both the banking and transportation sectors. One such example comes from the Bell Telephone System's 1956 consent decree with the U.S. Department of Justice, which prohibited operation outside telecommunications.

Khan applies her approach to Amazon, arguing that the operator of a market should not also be allowed to compete against merchants that rely on that market. AmazonBasics, the firm's store brand, does this by offering items that compete with goods offered by third parties on Amazon Marketplace. Another example is Google Shopping services. The European Commission's case against Google argued that the search engine artificially prioritized its product ahead of other rival services that rely on fair ordering.<sup>97</sup> In this sense, prioritization by Google may be seen as unfair use of its dominant position. Structural separations would restrict this conduct by not permitting the firm to operate adjacent services.

## Limit intellectual property-generated monopoly power

In important sectors of the economy such as pharmaceuticals and IT, patent protection appears to contribute to high levels of rent extraction. The federal government could take several steps to reduce rents while also preserving incentives to innovate.

#### Leverage government expenditures

Across sectors, public funding heavily subsidizes private research and development (R&D). In her book *The Entrepreneurial State,* Mariana Mazzucato shows how companies from Apple to Google have benefited from public investment.<sup>98</sup> She profiles the iPhone, making the case that the origins of its most critical innovations—including GPS, the internet, and touch-screen technologies—were born of publicly funded research. This is also true in the pharmaceutical sector. From 2008 to 2014, the industry received \$28 billion in public funding, access to public research institutions, and R&D

and orphan drug tax credits.<sup>99</sup> One study by economists Bhaven N. Sampat and Frank R. Lichtenberg found that between 1988 and 2005, 40 percent of groundbreaking therapies, called "priority-review" drugs, cited at least one public sector patent, and nearly one-fifth had a public sector patent.<sup>100</sup> The federal government could leverage the value of its contributions to either reduce or recoup some of this rent.

One approach would be to prevent rents from being accrued in the first place. Health policy expert Ezekiel Emanuel, for example, has proposed replicating the Swedish government's practice of setting a value-based price ceiling on drugs. This would permit buyers "to negotiate with drug companies over prices as they do now, but there would be a ceiling to prevent prices from becoming unsustainable."<sup>101</sup>

Another ex ante approach would be for the government to shorten the duration of patent protection. While firms might respond by increasing prices during their government-issued monopoly, a shorter period of exclusivity granted under patent protection could limit much of the pernicious effects seen today, including reduced innovation, slower entry of new firms, and high rental income.

The government could also recoup the rent after it has been made. Mazzucato argues that the public should receive golden shares or royalties in cases where public investment has been used.<sup>102</sup> These returns would go back to the U.S. Department of the Treasury to fund further innovation.<sup>103</sup> Alternatively, drug companies in particular could adopt a version of a medical loss ratio. In the case that firms raise prices substantially above "fair value"—such as a drug with minimal time left under patent—the ratio would require the firm to reinvest that revenue to fund further research.<sup>104</sup> Finally, the government could reform current royalty frameworks to ensure that the public receives a larger return when innovation that relied on government funding is commercialized. In such cases, this may deter price increases or ensure that society is benefiting.

A tougher lever has been floated by professors Amy Kapczynski and Aaron S. Kesselheim. They call for the novel use of a longtime statutory provision in 28 U.S.C. Section 1498, which covers patent and copyright cases. This provision enables the federal government to procure a patented innovation based on a reasonable rate of return—the equivalent of eminent domain.<sup>105</sup> Kapczynski and Kesselheim suggest applying this lever to pharmaceuticals, where the price of the drug far exceeds a fair profit and where greater access to the drug is paramount.<sup>106</sup> Importantly, this lever can be used regardless of whether the government played any role in the innovation to develop the drug.

#### Require compulsory licensing

Another promising approach is compulsory licensing combined with rules governing access to an incumbent firm's essential infrastructure.<sup>107</sup> A form of compulsory licensing has been used before: In 1956, Bell Labs, which had a monopoly over telecommunications, agreed to a consent decree with the U.S. Department of Justice following an antitrust case premised on monopolization. As part of the remedy, Bell, which had the most advanced private research lab in America, was forced to license patents without royalties.<sup>108</sup> A 2017 study by Martin Watzinger found that the decree led to a large and "long-lasting" increase in the number of citations to Bell patents, especially by small and young firms.<sup>109</sup>

In this same spirit, in sectors with persistently high Q values owing to patent protections, remedies could include required patent licensing. This could precede a patent's designation. Regulators could establish a fair, reasonable, and nondiscriminatory term or a ceiling as a condition for receiving a patent.<sup>110</sup> This could also occur after the fact, much as it did in the Bell case.

Finally, the government presently has what are termed "march-in rights" as part of the 1980 Bayh-Dole Act. March-in rights can compel the licensing of a private patent that has benefited from public research. To date, such rights have never been used.<sup>111</sup> Yet, as Sampat and Lichtenberg point out, "[T]he government could theoretically exercise march-in authority or use a recoupment policy" for as much as 20 percent of the high-priority drugs developed through the 1990s.<sup>112</sup> Several have called for reforms to Bayh-Dole to make sure such authorities become more administrable.<sup>113</sup> Others have called for further pro-competitive changes such as making sure publicly funded innovation is not exclusively licensed.<sup>114</sup>

#### Increase public investment

The U.S. government needs to substantially increase basic research in high-value, highgrowth sectors. Whereas private funding understandably rarely goes to long-term bets, public R&D have a rich track record of positive spillovers that enhance private sector competition and enable the United States to stay competitive with rival countries of growing innovative capacity.<sup>115</sup> Since 2010, there has been a declining level of public investment in R&D. Funding levels dropped by nearly 15 percent over the past decade, totaling about \$143 billion in fiscal year 2018.<sup>116</sup>

A related approach is to consider awarding prizes, rather than monopoly power, for innovations. The idea of prizes has a long legacy. Economist Joseph Stiglitz, for instance, has called for the creation of a prize fund in tandem with a patent system.<sup>117</sup>

When a prize is awarded, the innovator makes an immediate and large return but has little ability to dictate price or access. Prizes could preserve incentives to invent without the promise of monopoly power. As an example, Stiglitz discusses "pill prizes" awarded to pharmaceutical companies that invent a drug to cure a disease. The challenge with prizes is defining the objective and certifying it has been met. Similarly, there would need to be a process for commercializing the findings—not a trivial task.<sup>118</sup>

#### Increase data-sharing

Access to large quantities of relevant data has important competitive effects. Data access allows for deeper understanding of customer preferences and behaviors; creates network effects; and can ease entry into new markets.<sup>119</sup> The centralization of data ownership among a few companies makes it harder for smaller firms and startups to compete. The authors of this report propose three policy approaches to increase data-sharing: improve policymakers' understanding of the resource; reduce consumer switching costs; and require data-sharing through application programming interfaces, clearinghouses, or open standards.

#### Conduct data retrospectives

Enforcement agencies have periodically performed retrospective reviews to assess merger policy effectiveness, with the most recent review published in 2017.<sup>120</sup> A similar review should occur for mergers where data are a strategic asset—an increasingly frequent occurrence. This idea was first proposed by Allen Stucke and Maurice Grunes, who made clear that "agencies, while predicting a proposed merger's likely competitive effects, seldom revisit the merger several years later to see whether they predicted accurately."<sup>121</sup>

A data retrospective would enable enforcement agencies to evaluate their assumptions and identify new competitive effects.<sup>122</sup> A more ambitious goal would be to establish a structural presumption for data-intensive mergers.<sup>123</sup> One could imagine a presumption, triggered by the resulting data advantages of a merging entity, that would force the firms to explain why the data asset is not a competitive concern.<sup>124</sup> This would be particularly valuable in data-intensive industries where defining a market has proven difficult.

Finally, enforcement agencies need to be proactive in learning how new technologies are interacting with industries "beyond the sectors most closely associated with the digital economy," as noted by economists Dominique Guellec and Caroline Paunov.<sup>125</sup> There should be a research team thinking holistically about how market structures and business models are changing. These findings should affect how the federal government enforces competition policy. Enforcement agencies across the world are now

trying to address whether and how data are a competitive advantage.<sup>126</sup> The European Commission has created an academic advisory council to research the issue,<sup>127</sup> as has the United Kingdom's Competition and Markets Authority,<sup>128</sup> and the United States' FTC has held hearings on the topic.<sup>129</sup>

#### Establish data-sharing requirements

In October 2017, the CFPB released a set of principles "to help foster the development of innovative financial products and services, increase competition in financial markets, and empower consumers to take greater control of their financial lives."<sup>130</sup> The guidelines, although nonbinding, laid out a clear expectation that banks should share financial information with financial applications when requested by bank customers. Previously, large financial institutions had resisted such efforts, worried that, powered by these data, startups could enter more easily banks' business lines. As *The New York Times* reported, "Both sides see big money to be made from the reams of highly personal information created by financial transactions."<sup>131</sup>

Similar interventions could be applied beyond finance.<sup>132</sup> Where appropriate, agencies should look to draft sector-specific data-sharing provisions to mandate that firms open application programming interfaces and enable access to useful data feeds.

Another approach is to facilitate open data standards in sectors where data are competitively significant. Inconsistent data standards can stymie startups while giving incumbent firms an advantage by making it harder to access information. Consistent and open data standards reduce the friction of data-sharing and lower entry barriers.<sup>133</sup> Several sectors have already taken this step. For example, public-private partnerships were established in the health care and energy sectors to make it easier for consumers to access and share information with other applications through consistent data frameworks.<sup>134</sup>

A third approach to enhance competition, especially in emerging high-growth fields such as AI, is to have the government establish data clearinghouses. Weather data, for instance, are collected through various agencies with public infrastructure and now support a burgeoning market of private apps and services. The Obama administration called for "releasing a significant number of government data sets" for training AI as part of an "Open Data for AI" initiative.<sup>135</sup> A similar concept could be applied to real-time mapping infrastructure for autonomous vehicles. Not only would this improve safety, but it would also create a baseline platform for new entrants to be trained.<sup>136</sup>

A final approach that is gaining prominence is data portability.<sup>137</sup> Fueled by enormous amounts of data collected on individual consumers, applications can personalize people's experiences. This level of personalization increases switching costs for consumers and creates higher entry barriers for startups. The premise behind data portability is to enable users to carry data with them from application to application. More than just empowering consumers, it would also lower barriers to entry in data-intensive markets, allowing startups to more ably compete with dominant incumbents.<sup>138</sup> Already, some of the largest platforms allow users to port their data.<sup>139</sup> It is also required under Europe's new data protection law.<sup>140</sup>

A new proposal by Joshua Gans goes beyond user-generated data and includes interoperability of user content. By enabling users to communicate across platforms without necessarily being on a platform, it eliminates the need for "a coordinated move among users to recreate network effects on a new platform."<sup>141</sup> As Gans notes, incumbents may still come out on top as they may be able to offer a better service, but true interoperability of data, permissions, and content would remove powerful entry barriers.

## Tax monopoly rents

The aforementioned policies aim to reduce barriers to entry. However, even if all of these policies were implemented successfully, there are large firms currently earning large rents that would likely remain untouched. Firms with significant economies of scale, for example, may be able to defend against new firm entry for sustained periods.

To complement entry-related policies, the authors propose implementing a higher marginal tax on the profits of firms that have accrued high rents over an extended period. Such a tax would have three effects. While it would not break up a firm, it would reduce the flow of economic rents, making these revenues available for public purposes with no harm to efficiency.<sup>142</sup> It would also discourage further efforts to enhance market power through actions such as mergers and acquisitions. Moreover, it would diminish the ability of these firms to use their outsize returns to influence political and regulatory outcomes.

The origins of this idea go as far back as to Supreme Court Justice Louis Brandeis, who, in the 1930s, called for "an annual excise tax rapidly progressing in the rate as the total capitalization of the Corporation rises" as a mechanism to restrain the growth of firms.<sup>143</sup> Similarly, Judge Richard Posner floated an "excess profits tax" as one of several approaches to rein in natural monopolies. Such a tax, he wrote, "would require the regulated firm to divide its monopoly profits with the public."<sup>144</sup>

Firms' Q values, along with other data, could be used to identify those that are earning measurably sustained rents and set a higher corporate tax rate for these firms.<sup>145</sup> For example, when a firm's Q value is persistently greater than 2, markets are signaling that more than half of the firm's earnings are from rents. Taxing away such rents would not affect competitive efficiency, and the revenue generated could be used to support public sector projects, which would in turn reduce income inequality.<sup>146</sup>

# Conclusion

This report presents the case for an enhanced competition policy. On the basis of the empirical evidence reviewed, there is good reason to conclude that market competition is not delivering the expected results in the U.S. economy. The competitive response to high profits—the entry of new firms that want to earn a share of those higher returns—has not materialized. As a result, firm owners are earning more, consumers are paying more, workers are earning less, and incumbent firms have less incentive to innovate on their own.

This report also identifies a set of policy measures that could be used to address these problems. They include steps to reduce barriers to entry, such as restrictions on acquisitions by firms protected by barriers; limits on the ability of such firms to enter into adjacent markets; requirements to standardize and share important data; and a requirement to allow users to communicate across digital platforms. It also proposes a monopoly tax, which could complement other proposed pro-competition policies.

There are, however, many open issues. For example, this report has not touched on competition in finance, a sector that has expanded significantly as a share of the economy in recent decades, while market concentration, at least in the banking industry, has increased. Nor has this report fully explored issues presented by intellectual property protection or the rise of new technologies such as artificial intelligence. These and other matters will be the subject of future work.

#### About the authors

**Marc Jarsulic** is the senior vice president for Economic Policy at the Center for American Progress.

**Ethan Gurwitz** is a student at Harvard Law School and a former policy analyst for Economic Policy at the Center.

Andrew Schwartz is a senior policy analyst for Economic Policy at the Center.

## Acknowledgements

The authors wish to thank Professor Ryan Peters for providing Q values data. They also thank Charles Duan and Professors Mark Glick, John Kwoka, and Christian Weller for their helpful comments on earlier versions of this report. The authors are exclusively responsible for the contents of this report.

**\*Correction, January 7, 2020:** Figure 3 of this report has been updated to correctly state that average Q values greater than 10 were outliers.

#### Endnotes

- 1 W. Kip Viscusi, Joseph E. Harrington Jr., and David E. M. Sappington, *Economics of Regulation and Antitrust, Fifth Edition* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2018).
- 2 See Ryan H. Peters and Lucian A. Taylor, "Intangible Capital and the Investment-q Relation," Journal of Financial Economics 123 (2) (2017), available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0304405X16301969. The Peters-Taylor sample includes all Compustat firms except for regulated utilities (Standard Industrial Classification codes 4900–4999); financial firms (6000–6999); and firms categorized as public service, international affairs, or nonoperating establishments (9000+). They also exclude firms with missing or nonpositive book value of assets or sales and firms with less than 55 million in physical capital. Q values have been top-coded at 20. Peters and Taylor generously shared their Q estimates with the authors of this report, for which we are grateful. They are not, however, responsible for any of the content of this report.
- 3 For a discussion of the relationship among Q, competitive profits, and economic rent, see Eric B. Lindenberg and Stephen A. Ross, "Tobin's Q Ratio and Industrial Organization," *The Journal of Business* 54 (1) (1981): 1–32, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/24102787\_ Tobin's\_Q\_Ratio\_and\_Industrial\_Organization.
- 4 Simcha Barkai, "Declining Labor and Capital Shares" (Chicago: University of Chicago, 2016), available at http:// home.uchicago.edu/~barkai/doc/BarkaiDecliningLabor-Capital.pdf.
- 5 International Monetary Fund World Economic Outlook, "Challenges to Steady Growth: October 2018" (Washington: 2018), p. 36–39, available at https://www.imf.org/en/ Publications/WEO/Issues/2018/09/24/world-economicoutlook-october-2018; Jan De Loecker and Jan Eeckhout, "The Rise of Market Power and the Macroeconomic Implications" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2017), available at https://www.nber.org/papers/ w23687; Robert E. Hall, "New Evidence on the Markup of Prices over Marginal Costs and the Role of Mega-Firms in the US Economy" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2018), available at https://www.nber. org/papers/w24574.
- 6 Jason Furman and Peter Orszag, "A Firm-Level Perspective on the Role of Rents in the Rise in Inequality: Presentation at 'A Just Society' Centennial Event in Honor of Joseph Stiglitz," Columbia University, October 16, 2015, available at http:// gabriel-zucman.eu/files/teaching/FurmanOrszag15.pdf.
- 7 Aggregate corporate profits are at near-historic highs and are shared among fewer players. Kathleen Kahle and René Stulz found that in 2015, just 30 public firms accounted for half of all public companies' earnings compared with 109 firms in 1995. Additionally, just 35 public firms held half of all public corporate assets compared with 95 firms in 1975. See L(dia Brun and Ignacio González, "Tobin's Q and Inequality" (2017), available at https://ssrn.com/ abstract=3069980; Kahle and Stulz, "Is the US Public Corporation in Trouble?".
- 8 Gustavo Grullon, Yelena Larkin, and Roni Michaely examine several different measures pointing to "an increase in product market concentration over the past two decades." See Gustavo Grullon, Yelena Larkin, and Roni Michaely, "Are U.S. Industries Becoming More Concentrated?", *Review of Finance* (forthcoming), available at https://swn.com/ abstract=2612047; David Autor and others, "Concentrating on the Fall of the Labor Share," *American Economic Review* 107 (5) (2017), 180–185, available at https://www.aeaweb. org/articles?id=10.1257/aer.p20171102; Kahle and Stulz, "Is the US Public Corporation in Trouble?".

- 9 Since 1980, new firm entry has steadily declined by nearly half. Firms' exit rates have also slowed, albeit less intensively, and today's firms are on average older. See lan Hathaway and Robert E. Litan, "What's Driving the Decline in the Firm Formation Rate? A Partial Explanation" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2014), available at https://www.brookings.edu/research/whats-drivingthe-decline-in-the-firm-formation-rate-a-partial-explanation/; Ryan A. Decker and others, "Declining business dynamism: Implications for productivity?" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2016), available at https://www. brookings.edu/research/declining-business-dynamismimplications-for-productivity/.
- 10 Davis and Haltiwanger, "Labor Market Fluidity and Economic Performance"; Barkai, "Declining Labor and Capital Shares"; Suresh Naidu, Eric A. Posner, and E. Glen Weyl, "Antitrust Remedies for Labor Market Power," *Harvard Law Review* (forthcoming), available at https://srn.com/ abstract=3129221; Efraim Benmelech, Nittai Bergman, and Hyunseob Kim, "Strong Employers and Weak Employees: How Does Employer Concentration Affect Wages?" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2018), available at https://www.nber.org/papers/w24307; José Azar, Ioana Marinescu, and Marshall I. Steinbaum, "Labor Market Concentration" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2017), available at https://www.nber. org/papers/w24147.
- 11 Q values have been top-coded at 10 for the purpose of this figure.
- 12 The Global Industry Classification Standard (GICS) is a code taxonomy for grouping similar firms into sectors, industry groups, industries, and subindustries. An alternative to the North American Industrial Classification System (NAICS) and its predecessor, the Standard Industrial Classification (SIC), the GICS is more internationally focused for finance and investment communities.
- 13 Josh Bivens and Heidi Shierholz, "What labor market changes have generated inequality and wage suppression?" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2018), available at https://www.epi.org/publication/ what-labor-market-changes-have-generated-inequalityand-wage-suppression-employer-power-is-significantbut-largely-constant-whereas-workers-power-has-beeneroded-by-policy-actions/.
- 14 Alan B. Krueger, "Reflections on Dwindling Worker Bargaining Power and Monetary Policy," Jackson Hole Economic Symposium, August 24, 2018, available at https://www. kansascityfed.org/~/media/files/publicat/sympos/2018/pa persandhandouts/824180824kruegerremarks.pdf?la=en.
- 15 This point has been emphasized recently by Josh Bivens, Lawrence Mishel, and John Schmitt, "It's not just monopoly and monopsony: How market power has affected American wages" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2018), available at https://www.epi.org/publication/its-not-justmonopoly-and-monopsony-how-market-power-hasaffected-american-wages/.
- 16 Simcha Barkai presents a detailed analysis of the relationship between declining capital and labor shares and competition using an aggregate model of the corporate sector. See Barkai, "Declining Labor and Capital Shares."
- 17 Luigi Zingales, "Towards a Political Theory of the Firm," Journal of Economic Perspectives 31 (3) (2017): 113–130, available at https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/ jep.31.3.113.

- 18 Gutiérrez and Philippon, "Investment-less Growth"; Germán Gutiérrez and Thomas Philippon, "Declining Competition and Investment in the U.S." (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2017), available at https://www.nber. org/papers/w23583; Kiran Stacey, "Tech companies spent record sum on US lobbying in 2018," *Financial Times*, January 23, 2019, available at https://www.ft.com/content/7147935c-1f34-11e9-b126-46fc3ad87c65?segmentId=778a3b31-0eacc57a-a529-d296f5da8125.
- 19 Autor and others, "Concentrating on the Fall of the Labor Share."
- 20 Marc Jarsulic and others, "Reviving Antitrust: Why Our Economy Needs a Progressive Competition Policy" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2016/06/29/140613/reviving-antitrust/.
- 21 U.S. Department of Justice, "Antitrust Division Workload Statistics, FY 2005–2014," available at https://www.justice.gov/ atr/file/630706/download (last accessed February 2019).
- 22 John Kwoka, Mergers, Merger Control, and Remedies: A Retrospective Analysis of U.S. Policy (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2014).
- 23 Robert Kulick, "Horizontal Mergers, Prices, and Productivity: Job Market Paper" (2016), available at https://pdfs. semanticscholar.org/a443/43620307afec3d4163ea6b6e3b 7868d2d598.pdf.
- 24 Eric A. Posner and Eric Glen Weyl, Radical Markets: Uprooting Capitalism and Democracy for a Just Society (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2018); Dominique Guellec and Caroline Paunov, "Digital Innovation and the Distribution of Income" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2017), available at https://www.nber. org/papers/w23987; Mordecai Kurz, "On the Formation of Capital and Wealth: IT, Monopoly Power and Rising Inequality" (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Institute for Economic Policy Research, 2017), available at https://siepr. stanford.edu/sites/default/files/publications/17-016\_0.pdf.
- 25 Colleen Cunningham, Florian Ederer, and Song Ma, "Killer Acquisitions" (2018), available at http://faculty.som.yale. edu/songma/files/cem\_killeracquisitions.pdf.
- 26 Erin Griffith and Matt Phillips, "More Small Companies Avoid I.P.O.s, Sapping U.S. Economy's Vitality," *The New York Times*, November 27, 2018, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2018/11/27/business/company-ipo-buyoutprivate.html.
- 27 Steven Davidoff Solomon, "Tech Giants Gobble Start-Ups in an Antitrust Blind Spot," The New York Times, August 16, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/17/business/ dealbook/expect-little-antitrust-challenge-to-walmartsbid-for-jet-com.html; The Economist, "Data is giving rise to a new economy," May 6, 2017, available at https://www. economist.com/briefing/2017/05/06/data-is-giving-rise-toa-new-economy. Facebook had access to extremely granular data on the adoption of competitors' apps through Onavo, a widely used security app acquired by Facebook. A similar app, which monitors smartphone usage at a system level, violated Apple's App Store developer rules, resulting in a brief ban on Facebook's ability to distribute internal apps for iOS devices. See Sam Dean, "Facebook paid kids to download app that monitors their online activity." Los Angeles Times. January 30, 2019, available at https://www.latimes.com/ business/technology/la-fi-facebook-teens-20190130-story. html; Deepa Seetharaman and Betsy Morris, "Facebook's Onavo Gives Social-Media Firm Inside Peek at Rivals' Users," The Wall Street Journal, August 13, 2017, available at https:// www.wsj.com/articles/facebooks-onavo-gives-social-mediafirm-inside-peek-at-rivals-users-1502622003: Nick Statt. "Apple restores Facebook's ability to run internal iOS apps," The Verge, available at https://www.theverge.com/platform/ amp/2019/1/31/18206020/apple-facebook-internal-iosapps-restores-enterprise-certificate.

- 28 Kurt Wagner, "Facebook Paid \$19 Billion for WhatsApp, Which Lost \$138 Million Last Year," Recode, October 28, 2014, available at https://www.recode. net/2014/10/28/11632404/facebook-paid-19-billion-forwhatsapp-which-lost-138-million-last-year, Kurt Wagner, "Here's why Facebook's \$1 billion Instagram acquisition was such a great deal," Recode, April 9, 2017, available at https://www.recode.net/2017/4/9/15235940/facebookinstagram-acquisition-anniversary; Nick Wingfield, "With LinkedIn, Microsoft Looks to Avoid Past Acquisition Busts," The New York Times, December 8, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/08/technology/ with-linkedin-microsoft-looks-to-avoid-past-acquisitionbusts.html: Michael J. de la Merced and Leslie Picker. "For Microsoft, LinkedIn Deal Could Be a \$26.2 Billion Time Machine," The New York Times, June 13, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/14/business/dealbook/for-microsoft-linkedin-deal-could-be-a-26-2-billiontime-machine html
- 29 Luís Cabral, "Standing on the Shoulders of Dwarfs: Dominant Firms and Innovation Incentives" (New York: New York University and Center for Economic and Policy Research, 2017), available at https://www.sauder.ubc. ca/Faculty/Research\_Centres/Phelps\_Centre\_for\_the\_ Study\_of\_Government\_and\_Business/Events/~/media/ Files/Faculty%20Research/Phelps%20Centre/2017%20 IO%20conference/Cabral-innovationJune2017.ashx; *The Economist*, "The techlash against Amazon, Facebook and Google—and what they can do," January 20, 2018, available at https://www.economist.com/briefing/2018/01/20/the-techlash-against-amazon-facebookand-google-and-what-they-can-do.
- 30 The Economist, "Too much of a good thing," March 26, 2016, available at https://www.economist.com/news/ briefing/21695385-profits-are-too-high-america-needsgiant-dose-competition-too-much-good-thing.
- 31 The number of listed firms in the United States has declined by half since its peak in 1996, while the number of listed firms has increased in most other developed countries. See Craig Doidge, G. Andrew Karolyi, and René M. Stulz, "The U.S. listing gap," Journal of Financial Economics 123 (3) (2017): 464–487, available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0304405X1630232X. They write that U.S. mergers and acquisitions are "high compared to both U.S. history and to other countries."
- 32 Germán Gutiérrez and Thomas Philippon, "How EU Markets Became More Competitive Than US Markets: A Study of Institutional Drift" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2018), available at https://www.nber. org/papers/w24700.
- 33 Piketty and Zucman, "Capital Is Back."
- 34 Zingales, "Towards a Political Theory of the Firm."
- 35 Brian Fung, "How two decisions in Washington could turn AT&T into a uniquely powerful company," The Washington Post, November 22, 2017, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/the-switch/wp/2017/11/22/ how-two-decisions-in-washington-could-turn-att-into-auniquely-powerful-company/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=. f9a65a431512; Ali Breland, "AT&T beefs up lobbying after merger proposal," The Hill, January 23, 2017, available at https://thehill.com/policy/technology/315724-att-beefs-uplobbying-after-merger-proposal.
- 36 Christopher Mims, "Get Ready for a Faster, Pricier and More Confusing Internet," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 18, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/ get-ready-for-a-faster-pricier-and-more-confusing-internet-1513515601.

- 37 One of the most common arguments made by ISPs against net neutrality was that it inhibited capital investments, which would in turn slow the growth of customers reached by broadband and the quality of service customers received. However, after the 2017 repeal of Title II regulations that treated the internet like a public utility, ISPs spent less on investment in their networks in 2018 than they did in 2017. See Kiran Stacey, "Broadband groups cut capital expenditure despite net neutrality win," *Financial Times*, February 7, 2019, available at https://www.ft.com/ content/81576d02-2a25-11e9-a5ab-ff8ef2b976c7.
- 38 A joint resolution providing for congressional disapproval under chapter 8 of title 5, United States Code, of the rule submitted by the Federal Communications Commission relating to "Protecting the Privacy of Customers of Broadband and Other Telecommunications Services, Public Law 22, 115th Cong., 1st sess. (April 3, 2017), available at https://www.congress.gov/115/plaws/publ22/PLAW-115publ22.pdf.
- 39 David Morgan, "Obama administration seeks to negotiate Medicare drug prices," Reuters, February 2, 2015, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-budget-medicare/obama-administration-seeks-to-negotiate-medicaredrug-prices-idUSKBN0L61OW20150202.
- 40 Joseph Walker, "Trump Policy Change Is a Win for Drugmakers," The Wall Street Journal, March 22, 2018, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-policy-change-isa-win-for-drugmakers-1521716400.
- 41 Rebecca Robbins, "The drug industry's two big trade groups set a new record for lobbying in 2017," STAT, January 23, 2018, available at https://www.statnews. com/2018/01/23/drug-industrys-groups-lobbying-2017/; Bill Allison, "Big Pharma Lobby Group Spent Record Amount as Reform Push Grows," *Bloomberg*, January 22, 2019, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/amp/ news/articles/2019-01-22/big-pharma-lobby-group-spentrecord-amount-as-reform-push-grows.
- 42 Competition is measured using profits relative to investment, industry concentration, and returns, between the two markets. See Gutiérrez and Philippon, "Declining Competition and Investment in the U.S."; Gutiérrez and Philippon, "How EU Markets Became More Competitive Than US Markets." This work is further supported by Doidge, who shows that since the mid-1990s, the United States experienced highly irregular drops in the number of publicly listed firms relative to other developed countries. See Doidge, Karolyi, and Stulz, "The U.S. listing gap."
- 43 Gutiérrez and Philippon, "How EU Markets Became More Competitive Than US Markets."
- 44 Mihir N. Mehta, Suraj Srinivasan, and Wanli Zhao, "Political Influence and Merger Antitrust Reviews" (2017), available at https://ssrn.com/abstract=2945020.
- 45 Ben Brody, "Google, Facebook Set 2018 Lobbying Records as Tech Scrutiny Intensifies," *Bloomberg*, January 22, 2019, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2019-01-22/google-set-2018-lobbying-record-aswashington-techlash-expands.
- 46 Adam B. Jaffe and Josh Lerner, "Innovations and Its Discontents" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2006), available at https://www.nber.org/ chapters/c0204.pdf.
- 47 John R. Thomas "March-In Rights Under the Bayh-Dole Act" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2016), available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R44597.pdf; Dean Baker, "U.S. Drug Prices Started to Explode in the 1980s, Contrary to What the NYT Tells You," Center for Economic and Policy Research, November 13, 2018, available at http://cepr.net/ blogs/beat-the-press/u-s-drug-prices-started-to-explode-inthe-1980s-contrary-to-what-the-nyt-tells-you.

- 48 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Report to Congressional Requesters: Drug Industry Profits, Research and Development Spending, and Merger and Acquisition Deals" (Washington: 2017), available at https://www. gao.gov/assets/690/688472.pdf; There is some concern that manufacturers of "biologic" drugs-which are synthesized using living organisms or tissues rather than through a chemical process—have successfully used patents filed after FDA approval of their drugs to extend the exclusivity period well beyond the initial patent protection and market exclusivity period. See Initiative for Medicines, Access and Knowledge, "Competition and Consumer Protection in the 21st Century, Hearing #4 Industry Perspectives on Innovation and IP Policy" (Washington: U.S. Federal Trade Commission, 2018), available at https://www.i-mak.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/l-MAK-Public-Comment-Competition-and-Consumer-Protection-in-the-21st-Century-21-12-2018.pdf.
- 49 Iain M. Cockburn and Megan J. MacGarvie, "Entry and Patenting in the Software Industry" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2011), available at https:// www.nber.org/papers/w12563.
- 50 Bronwyn Hall and others, "A Study of Patent Thickets: Final report prepared for the UK Intellectual Property Office" (London: National Institute of Economic and Social Research, 2012), available at https://eml. berkeley.edu//~bhall/papers/HHvGR\_Patent\_Thickets\_FIN\_29Oct12.pdf.
- 51 Joseph Farrell and Paul Klemperer, "Coordination and Lockin: Competition with Switching Costs and Network Effects," in Mark Armstrong and Robert Porter, eds., Handbook of Industrial Organization, Volume 3 (New York: Oxford University Press, 2007).

52 Ibid.

- 53 Howard A. Shelanski, "Information, Innovation, and Competition Policy for the Internet," University of Pennsylvania Law Review 161 (2013): 1663–1705, available at https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1025&context=penn\_law\_review.
- 54 Masters of Scale with Reid Hoffman, "Escape the Competition: Peter Thiel, Co-founder & CEO of PayPal," available at https://mastersofscale.com/peter-thiel-escape-thecompetition/ (last accessed February 2019).
- 55 Reid Hoffman termed "blitzscaling" as the practice of growing a startup company at such a rapid speed that it can "capture the market quickly and also outmaneuver potentially global competition." See Reid Hoffman, "CS183C: Technology-enabled Blitzscaling: The Visible Secret of Silicon Valley's Success," LinkedIn, September 14, 2015, available at https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/cs183c-technology-enabled-blitzscaling-visible-secret-reid-hoffman.
- 56 Kara Swisher, "Microsoft's Nadella says LinkedIn will get the hands-off treatment: 'We absolutely want to approach it differently," Recode, June 13, 2016, available at https:// www.recode.net/2016/6/13/11920902/microsoft-nadellalinkedin-acquisition-approach-different; Andrew Ross Sorkin, "One Unspoken Reason Behind the Microsoft-LinkedIn Deal," *The New York Times*, June 13, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/14/business/dealbook/linkedin-stock-based-compensation.html.
- 57 Tim O'Reilly, WTF? What's the Future and Why It's Up to Us (New York: Random House, 2017), p. 28.

- 58 Madhumita Murgia, "Adtech funding drops in face of Facebook-Google duopoly," *Financial Times*, January 3 2017, available at https://www.ft.com/content/c4c358cac6af-11e6-8f29-9445cac8966f?segmentId=6a1a31f2ec14-36da-2cf9-65bc949587d6/. "Google and Facebook will fall for the first time this year, shrinking to 56.8% from 58.5% last year." See Alexandra Bruell, "Rivals Chip Away at Google's and Facebook's U.S. Digital Ad Dominance, Data Show," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 19, 2018, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/rivals-chip-away-atgoogles-and-facebooks-u-s-digital-ad-dominance-datashow-1521457321.
- 59 Murgia, "Adtech funding drops in face of Facebook-Google duopoly."
- 60 United States v. Microsoft Corp., 253 F.3d 34 (February 27, 2018), available at https://www.scotusblog.com/case-files/cases/united-states-v-microsoft-corp/; Farrell and Klemperer, "Coordination and Lock-in."
- 61 Allen P. Grunes and Maurice E. Stucke, "No Mistake About It: The Important Role of Antitrust in the Era of Big Data," *The Antitrust Source* (2015), available at https://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/publishing/antitrust\_source/ apr15\_grunes\_4\_22f.authcheckdam.pdf.
- 62 McKinsey & Company, "Monetizing car data: New service business opportunities to create new customer benefits" (New York: 2016), available at https://www.mckinsey. com/~/media/McKinsey/Industries/Automotive%20 and%20Assembly/Our%20Insights/Monetizing%20car%20 data/Monetizing-car-data.ashx.
- 63 European Data Protection Supervisor, "Privacy and competitiveness in the age of big data: The interplay between data protection, competition law and consumer protection in the Digital Economy" (Brussels, Belgium: 2014), available at https://edps.europa.eu/sites/edp/files/publication/14-03-26\_competitition\_law\_big\_data\_en.pdf; Posner and Weyl, Radical Markets.
- 64 Joshua Gans, "Enhancing Competition with Data and Identity Portability" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2018), available at https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2018/06/ES\_THP\_20180611\_Gans.pdf.
- 65 Posner and Weyl, Radical Markets.
- 66 Ibid.
- 67 Ibid.
- 68 Gans, "Enhancing Competition with Data and Identity Portability."
- 69 As Howard Shelanski notes, "the more users garnered by an Internet platform like a search engine, the better it can optimize its services to be more efficient and profitable." See Shelanski, "Information, Innovation, and Competition Policy for the Internet."
- 70 D. Daniel Sokol and Roisin E. Comerford, "Antitrust and Regulating Big Data," *George Mason Law Review* 23 (5) (2016): 1129–1161, available at https://scholarship.law.ufl. edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1817&context=facultyp ub.
- 71 Shelanski, "Information, Innovation, and Competition Policy for the Internet."
- 72 See Gans, "Enhancing Competition with Data and Identity Portability." Data are often not portable, which results in high switching costs for consumers to cross to an alternative provider. See European Data Protection Supervisor, "Privacy and competitiveness in the age of big data."

#### 73 Ibid.

- 74 Di He and others, "Scale Effects in Web Search," WINE: International Conference on Web and Internet Economics (2017): 294–310, available at https://link.springer.com/ chapter/10.1007/978-3-319-71924-5\_21.
- 75 Gans, "Enhancing Competition with Data and Identity Portability."
- 76 European Data Protection Supervisor, "Privacy and competitiveness in the age of big data."
- 77 Bertin Martens, "An Economic Policy Perspective on Online Platforms" (European Commission Joint Research Center Institute for Prospective Technological Studies, 2016), available at https://ec.europa.eu/jrc/sites/jrcsh/files/JRC101501. pdf.
- 78 Olivia Solon and Julia Carrie Wong, "Jeff Bezos v the world: why all companies fear 'death by Amazon," *The Guardian*, April 24, 2018, available at https://www.theguardian.com/ technology/2018/apr/24/amazon-jeff-bezos-customerdata-industries.
- 79 Karen Weise, "Amazon Knows What You Buy. And It's Building a Big Ad Business From It," *The New York Times*, January 20, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2019/01/20/technology/amazon-ads-advertising. html.
- 80 Julie Creswell, "How Amazon Steers Shoppers to Its Own Products," *The New York Times*, June 23, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/23/business/amazonthe-brand-buster.html.
- 81 Mark Bergen, "Google Is Training Machines to Predict When a Patient Will Die," Bloomberg, June 18, 2018, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-06-18/ google-is-training-machines-to-predict-when-a-patientwill-die; Andrew Burt and Samuel Volchenboum, "How Health Care Changes When Algorithms Start Making Diagnoses," Harvard Business Review, May 8, 2018, available at https://hbr.org/2018/05/how-health-care-changeswhen-algorithms-start-making-diagnoses.
- 82 Timothy F. Bresnahan and Shane Greenstein, "Technological Competition and the Structure of the Computer Industry," *The Journal of Industrial Economics* 47 (1) (1999): 1–40, available at https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/0675/0 51e52dc04ec384951242a82f95022abe71f.pdf.
- 83 Chelsey Dulaney "Facebook Completes Acquisition of WhatsApp," The Wall Street Journal, October 6, 2014, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/facebook-completesacquisition-of-whatsapp-1412603898; Alexei Oreskovic, "FTC clears Facebook's acquisition of Instagram," Reuters, August 22, 2012, available at https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-facebook-instagram/ftc-clears-facebooks-acquisition-of-instagram-idUSBRE87L14W20120823.
- 84 European Commission, "Case COMP/M.7217 Facebook/WhatsApp, Regulation (EC) No 139/2004 Merger Procedure" (Brussels, Belgium: Office for Publications of the European Union, 2014), available at http:// ec.europa.eu/competition/mergers/cases/decisions/ m7217\_20141003\_20310\_3962132\_EN.pdf.
- 85 Davidoff Solomon, "Tech Giants Gobble Start-Ups in an Antitrust Blind Spot"; *The Economist*, "Data is giving rise to a new economy."

- 86 Kurt Wagner, "Facebook's acquisition of Instagram was the greatest regulatory failure of the past decade, says Stratechery's Ben Thompson," Recode, June 2, 2018, available at https://www.recode.net/2018/6/2/17413786/benthompson-facebook-google-aggregator-platform-codeconference-2018; Statista, "Most popular global mobile messenger apps worldwide as of January 2019, based on number of monthly active users (in millions)" available at https://www.statista.com/statistics/258749/most-popularglobal-mobile-messenger-apps/ (last accessed January 2019). However, reporting suggests that Facebook plans to integrate technical infrastructure for all of its properties. See Mike Isaac, "Zuckerberg Plans to Integrate WhatsApp, Instagram and Facebook Messenger," The New York Times, January 25, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2019/01/25/technology/facebook-instagram-whatsapp-messenger.html.
- 87 Jamie Condliffe, "Instagram Now Looks Like a Bargain," *The New York Times*, June 27, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/27/business/dealbook/instagram-facebook.html.
- 88 Rani Molla and Kurt Wagner, "People spend almost as much time on Instagram as they do on Facebook," Recode, June 25, 2018, available at https://www.recode. net/2018/6/25/17501224/instagram-facebook-snapchattime-spent-growth-data.
- 89 Richard A. Posner, "Natural monopoly and its regulation," Stanford Law Review 21 (548) (1968), available at https:// chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?articl e=2861&context=journal\_articles.
- 90 See Posner and Weyl, Radical Markets.
- 91 One example of internal firm innovation is Instagram's "Stories" feature and the competition between Instagram and Snapchat. After Snapchat declined Facebook's bid to buy the company in 2013, Instagram ultimately emulated Snapchat's core feature of temporarily viewable pictures and videos in its own app. See *The Wall Street Journal*, "Snapchat Spurned \$3 Billion Acquisition Offer from Facebook," November 13, 2013, available at https:// blogs.wsj.com/digits/2013/11/13/snapchat-spurned-3-billion-acquisition-offer-from-facebook/; Sarah Frier, "Instagram Looks Like Facebook's Best Hope," Bloomberg Businessweek, April 10, 2018, available at https://www. bloomberg.com/news/features/2018-04-10/instagramlooks-like-facebook-s-best-hope.
- 92 U.S. Federal Trade Commission, "Comment of Federal Trade Commissioner Rohit Chopra, Hearing #1 on Competition and Consumer Protection in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century," September 6, 2018, available at https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ documents/public\_statements/1408196/chopra\_-\_comment\_to\_hearing\_1\_9-6-18.pdf.
- 93 An illustration of this "structural separation" strategy is the dismantling of AT&T in 1984 into the "baby bells," or local infrastructure owners, and a long-distance phone company in competition with other long-distance companies. Other examples include municipal and national airports, which are usually separated from the airlines that use them, and the United Kingdom's National Grid, which owns and manages the country's gas and electricity grids. See Mark Lutz, Economics for the Common Good: Two Centuries of Economic Thought in the Humanist Tradition (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2002): 363–364.
- 94 Tim Wu, "Network Neutrality, Broadband Discrimination," Journal of Telecommunications and High Technology Law 2 (2003): 141, available at https://ssrn.com/abstract=388863.
- 95 This issue was at the heart of the recent European Commission case against Google. See James B. Stewart, "The Line Between 'Aggressive' and 'Evil," *The New York Times*, January 4, 2013, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2013/01/05/business/google-finds-a-line-betweenaggressive-and-evil.html.

- 96 Lina Khan, "The Separation of Platforms and Commerce," Columbia Law Review 119 (2018), available at https://ssrn. com/abstract=3180174.
- 97 The European Commission, "Antitrust: Commission fines Google €2.42 billion for abusing dominance as search engine by giving illegal advantage to own comparison shopping service," Press release, June 27, 2017, available at http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release\_IP-17-1784\_en.htm.
- 98 Mariana Mazzucato, *The Entrepreneurial State: Debunking Public vs. Private Sector Myths* (London, U.K.: Anthem Press, 2013).
- 99 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Report to Congressional Requesters."
- 100 Bhaven N. Sampat and Frank R. Lichtenberg, "What Are The Respective Roles Of The Public And Private Sectors In Pharmaceutical Innovation?", *Health Affairs* 30 (2) (2011), available at https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/ hthaff.2009.0917.
- 101 Ezekiel J. Emanuel, "The Solution to Drug Prices," The New York Times, September 9, 2015, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2015/09/09/opinion/the-solution-to-drugprices.html. Experts have floated a similar idea for reining in payment rates between health plans and providers. See Thomas L. Greaney, "Coping With Concentration," *Health Affairs* 36 (9) (2017), available at https://www.healthaffairs. org/doi/full/10.1377/hthaff.2017.0558
- 102 Mazzucato, The Entrepreneurial State.
- 103 There are already rules that allow for such recoupment. See Cornell Law School Legal Information Institute, "15 U.S. Code § 3710c. Distribution of royalties received by Federal agencies," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ uscode/text/15/3710c (last accessed January 2019).
- 104 Neera Tanden and Maura Calsyn, "Encourage Drug Research Over Profiteering," *The New York Times*, September 23, 2015, available at https://www.nytimes.com/roomfordebate/2015/09/23/should-the-government-imposedrug-price-controls/encourage-drug-research-over-profiteering-29.
- 105 Amy Kapczynski and Aaron S. Kesselheim, "Government Patent Use': A Legal Approach To Reducing Drug Spending," *Health Affairs* 35 (5) (2016), available at https://www. healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2015.1120?journ alCode=hlthaff.

106 Ibid.

- 107 Lutz, Economics for the Common Good.
- 108 Martin Watzinger and others, "How Antitrust Enforcement Can Spur Innovation: Bell Labs and the 1956 Consent Decree" (2017), available at https://ssrn.com/ abstract=2904315.
- 109 According to the researchers, Bell held 1.3 percent of all U.S. unexpired patents. In the years after the decree, almost all follow-on patents took place outside of the telecommunications sector, Bell's dominant field. The authors argue that Bell's continued dominance in the sector and ability to foreclose on new entrants likely explain this distinct trend. See Watzinger and others, "How Antitrust Enforcement Can Spur Innovation.

110 See Lutz, Economics for the Common Good.

- 111 John R. Thomas, "March-In Rights Under the Bayh-Dole Act" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2016), available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R44597.pdf.
- 112 Sampat and Lichtenberg, "What Are The Respective Roles Of The Public And Private Sectors In Pharmaceutical Innovation?".

- 113 Anthony D. So and others, "Is Bayh-Dole Good for Developing Countries? Lessons from the US Experience," *PLOS Biology* 6 (10) (2018), available at http://journals.plos.org/ plosbiology/article?id=10.1371/journal.pbio.0060262; Ryan Whalen, "The Bayh–Dole Act and Public Rights in Federally Funded Inventions: Will the Agencies Ever Go Marching in?", *Northwestern University Law Review* 109 (4) (2017), available at https://srn.com/abstract=3000130.
- 114 So and others, "Is Bayh-Dole Good for Developing Countries?"; Lutz, Economics for the Common Good.
- 115 Lutz, Economics for the Common Good; Mariana Mazzucato, "Building the Entrepreneurial State: A New Framework for Envisioning and Evaluating a Mission-oriented Public Sector" (Annandale-on-Hudson, NY: Levy Economics Institute, 2015), available at http://www.levyinstitute.org/pubs/ wp\_824.pdf.
- 116 American Association for the Advancement of Science, "Historical Trends in Federal R&D: Defense, Nondefense, and Total R&D, 1976-2018," available at https://www.aaas. org/programs/r-d-budget-and-policy/historical-trendsfederal-rd#Agency (last accessed February 2019).
- 117 Joseph E. Stiglitz, "Prizes, Not Patents," Project Syndicate, March 6, 2007, available at https://www.project-syndicate. org/commentary/prizes--not-patents?barrier=accessreg; Joseph E. Stiglitz, Dean Baker, and Arjun Jayadev, "Intellectual Property for the 21<sup>st</sup>-Century Economy," Columbia Business School, October 17, 2017, available at https:// www8.gsb.columbia.edu/articles/chazen-global-insights/ intellectual-property-21st-century-economy.
- 118 Lutz, Economics for the Common Good.
- 119 The legal and regulatory framework that allocates rights to these data—with the aim of sharing more equally the benefits conferred by these data and facilitating competition, while also respecting other conditions such as privacy rights—consequently plays a more important role than it has in the past. Legal questions around data access are all the more important because advantages provided by data exclusivity build up over time, therefore reinforcing market dominance and excluding new competitors. See Guellec and Paunov, "Digital Innovation and the Distribution of Income" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2017), available at https:// www.nber.org/papers/w23987.
- 120 U.S. Federal Trade Commission, "The FTC's Merger Remedies 2006-2012: A Report of the Bureaus of Competition and Economics" (Washington: 2017), available at https:// www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/reports/ftcs-mergerremedies-2006-2012-report-bureaus-competition-economics/p143100\_ftc\_merger\_remedies\_2006-2012.pdf.
- 121 Maurice Stucke and Allen Grunes, "Dancing around data," The Hill, December 10, 2014, available at http://thehill. com/blogs/congress-blog/technology/226502-dancingaround-data; Maurice Stucke and Allen Grunes, Big Data and Competition Policy (New York: Oxford University Press, 2016).
- 122 Stucke and Grunes, "Dancing around data."
- 123 A form of this idea was floated by the European Data Protection Supervisor. See European Data Protection Supervisor, "Privacy and competitiveness in the age of big data."

- 124 Enforcement agencies nominally use a structural presumption to determine the likelihood that a merger will be anticompetitive. If a merger results in an industry that exceeds a threshold level of concentration, the burden of proof shifts to the merging parties to show that the merger will not be anti-competitive. John Kwoka, however, shows that the structural presumption plays little role in the enforcement decisions of the antitrust agencies, with agencies conducting essentially the same evaluation of mergers, regardless of concentration or share metrics. See John Kwoka, "The Structural Presumption and the Safe Harbor in Merger Review: False Positives or Unwarranted Concerns?" Antitrust Law Journal 81 (3) (2017): 837–872, available at https://web. northeastern.edu/ios/j.kwoka/StructuralKwoka.pdf.
- 125 Guellec and Paunov, "Digital Innovation and the Distribution of Income."
- 126 The competition authorities of Germany, Italy, France, and the United Kingdom, as well as the European Commission, have each released preliminary reports on the competitive implications of data and platforms. See Autorité de la concurrence and Bundeskartellamt. "Competition Law and Data" (Paris, France, and Bonn, Germany: 2016), available at http://www.bundeskartellamt.de/SharedDocs/ Publikation/DE/Berichte/Big%20Data%20Papier.pdf?\_ blob=publicationFile&v=2; Autorità Garante Della Concorrenza e del Mercato, "Big Data': Italian Regulators open a sector inquiry," Press release, June 1, 2017, available at http:// en.agcm.it/en/media/press-releases/2017/6/alias-2384; U.K. Parliament, "European Union Committee Online Platforms and the Digital Single Market: 10th Report of Session 2015-16," April 20, 2016, available at https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/ld201516/ldselect/ldeucom/129/12902.htm.
- 127 Foo Yun Chee, "EU antitrust chief turns to academics to help tackle tech challenges," Reuters, March 28, 2018, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-eu-antitrusttech/eu-antitrust-chief-turns-to-academics-to-help-tackletech-challenges-idUSKBN1H42SN.
- 128 Barney Thompson, "UK competition regulator builds new tech team," Financial Times, November 12, 2017, available at https://www.ft.com/content/349103ba-c631-11e7b2bb-322b2cb39656.
- 129 Examples from the FTC's hearings include "#6: Privacy, Big Data, and Competition" and "#9: Data security." See U.S. Federal Trade Commission, "Hearings on Competition and Consumer Protection in the 21st Century," available at https://www.ftc.gov/policy/hearings-competitionconsumer-protection (last accessed February 2019).
- 130 U.S. Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "CFPB Outlines Principles For Consumer-Authorized Financial Data Sharing and Aggregation: Bureau Seeks to Ensure a Workable Data Aggregation Market That Gives Consumers Protection and Value," Press release, October 18, 2017, available at https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/ cfpb-outlines-principles-consumer-authorized-financialdata-sharing-and-aggregation/.
- 131 Nathaniel Popper, "Banks and Tech Firms Battle Over Something Akin to Gold: Your Data," The New York Times, March 23, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/03/23/business/dealbook/banks-and-techfirms-battle-over-something-akin-to-gold-your-data.html; Yuka Hayashi and Telis Demos, "CFPB Advances Plans Giving Bank Customers Data-Sharing Rights," The Wall Street Journal, November 21, 2016, available at https://www.wsj. com/articles/cfpb-advances-plans-giving-bank-customersdata-sharing-rights-1479358861; Colin Wilhelm, "Is your bank data yours?", Politico, October 11, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/agenda/story/2017/10/11/whoowns-financial-data-000538.

.....

- 132 Other examples include a recent story on the federal contractor Conduent, which operates the federal Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP). The startup Propel had begun to use Conduent data to improve the user experience for SNAP customers, until Conduent blocked their access. Furthermore, Conduent created a rival service. Considering Conduent's role in both administrating the food stamp program and running its database, this action would seem anticompetitive and contrary to the type of competition platforms should foster. See Steve Lohr, "This Start-Up Says It Wants to Fight Poverty. A Food Stamp Giant Is Blocking It," The New York Times, April 23, 2018, available at https://www.nvtimes.com/2018/04/23/ technology/start-up-fight-poverty-food-stamp-giantblocking-it.html. Former FCC Chairman Tom Wheeler similarly called for open APIs to be used to fight fake news. See Tom Wheeler, "How to Monitor Fake News," The New York Times, February 20, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2018/02/20/opinion/monitor-fake-news.html.
- 133 Aneesh Chopra and Ethan Gurwitz, "Modernizing America's Workforce Data Architecture: Using Open Data Standards to Enhance the Quality and Availability of Online Job Postings" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ economy/reports/2017/08/15/437303/modernizingamericas-workforce-data-architecture/.
- 134 Aneesh Chopra, Miriam Sapiro, and Cass R. Sunstein, "Memorandum for the heads of executive departments and agencies: Principles for Federal Engagement in Standards Activities to Address National Priorities," Press release, January 17, 2012, available at https://www.iccsafe. org/gr/Documents/AdoptionToolkit/FedStandards-Memo-011712.pdf; Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Blue Button 2.0: Improving Medicare Beneficiary Access to Their Health Information," available at https:// www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/CMS-Information-Technology/Blue-Button/index.html (last accessed February 2019); U.S. Department of Energy, "Green Button: Open Energy Data," available at https://energy.gov/ data/green-button (last accessed February 2019).
- 135 Executive Office of the President, "Preparing for the Future of Artificial Intelligence" (Washington: National Science and Technology Council Committee on Technology, 2016), available at https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/ default/files/whitehouse\_files/microsites/ostp/NSTC/preparing\_for\_the\_future\_of\_ai.pdf.
- 136 Stefan Burgstaller and others, "Rethinking Mobility: The 'pay-as-you-go' car: Ride hailing is just the start" (New York: Goldman Sachs Global Investment Research, 2017), available at https://orfe.princeton.edu/~alaink/SmartDrivingCars/PDFs/Rethinking%20Mobility\_GoldmanSachs-May2017.pdf.

137 Luigi Zingales and Guy Rolnik, "A Way to Own Your Social-Media Data," *The New York Times*, June 30, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/30/opinion/socialdata-google-facebook-europe.html.

138 Ibid.

- 139 Gans, "Enhancing Competition with Data and Identity Portability."
- 140 A regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council of European Union requires that platforms must provide users with their data if requested. See European Union, "Article 20 EU GDPR: Right to Data Portability," available at http://www.privacy-regulation.eu/en/article-20-right-todata-portability-GDPR.htm (last accessed February 2019); Lauren Cerulus, "The General Data Protection Regulation: What it says, what it means," *Politico*, February 13, 2018, available at https://www.politico.eu/article/ready-or-nothere-comes-the-general-data-protection-regulation/.
- 141 Gans, "Enhancing Competition with Data and Identity Portability."
- 142 It would also, as Richard Posner noted, "require the regulated firm to divide its monopoly profits with the public." If it is indeed a natural monopoly, then this may be the best way to preserve incentives and share in returns. See Posner, "Natural Monopoly and Its Regulation."
- 143 Jeffrey Rosen, "Why Brandeis Matters," The New Republic, June 29, 2010, available at https://newrepublic.com/ article/75902/why-brandeis-matters?passthru=ODNHYWZ kNDEzZDM3MzJkMDcyOTYxYnrFJMJU2OTU1YWM.
- 144 Posner, "Natural Monopoly and Its Regulation."
- 145 Tax Policy Center, "Corporate Top Tax Rate and Bracket: 1909 to 2016," available at http://www.taxpolicycenter. org/statistics/corporate-top-tax-rate-and-bracket (last accessed February 2019).
- 146 Since this is a tax on rent, it should not affect allocative efficiency. Moreover, the incidence of the tax will be on shareholders, not workers. See Paul Krugman, "Monopoly Rents and Corporate Taxation (Wonkish)," *The New York Times*, August 31, 2017, available at https://krugman.blogs. nytimes.com/2017/08/31/monopoly-rents-and-corporate taxation-wonkish/; Paul Krugman, "Some Misleading Geometry on Corporate Taxes (Wonkish)," *The New York Times*, October 21, 2017, available at https://krugman.blogs. nytimes.com/2017/10/21/some-misleading-geometry-oncorporate-taxes-wonkish/.

#### **Our Mission**

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

#### **Our Values**

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

#### **Our Approach**

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

